DRAUGHTON  PARISH  COUNCIL

Briefing Note for Extraordinary Meeting of the Council on 8 May 2015

Cutting of Grass Verges 2015 Season
Introduction

At the last meeting held on 15 March, we discussed how best to get the grass verges in the village cut this summer.  It was agreed to consider our options further at an Extraordinary meeting of the Council, now convened to be held on 8 May 2015.  This note sets out the background and summarises the issues that need to be addressed in making a decision.
Background
On 7 May 2014, we were advised by North Yorkshire County Council that they were proposing to withdraw the non-statutory service for the cutting of grass verges in urban areas (ie where a 30mph limit applies) with effect from the 2015 season.  The non-statutory service is the cutting of the verges for amenity or aesthetic reasons.  The County Council has a statutory duty to cut the grass for safety reasons, where, for instance, at junctions, uncut grass could restrict visibility.  Verges along rural roads (ie, where the national speed limit applies) will continue to be cut.  
Within the 30mph zone of Draughton, we are told, there are 4557 square metres of verge, of which only 288 square metres are eligible for a statutory cut.  Most of the remaining area is formed by the large grass swathes along the exit roads from the village up to the A65 in both directions.  I will have plans available at the meeting, showing the extent of our verges which have been cut in previous years, plus online plans of the sections designated for safety cuts.
Having received the letter from County, we asked ISS Facilities (who cut the village green) to quote to cut the verges as well, so that we would have an idea of the likely cost to us if we wished to take the service on.  ISS initially provided a quote of £300 per cut, which at the time, we viewed as prohibitively expensive and did not follow up.
There followed a period of consultation on the withdrawal of the service by County via ward representatives, and (slightly) revised proposals were then confirmed to parishes by letter dated 24 October 2014.  
In March this year, Highways wrote to parishes again with an invitation for them to apply for payment if they wished to take over responsibility for the statutory cuts from County in their own area.  In our case, the payment offered is some £144 for the 2015 season.  Highways also offered a deferred payment arrangement to parishes wishing to take on the service, but with insufficient funds available this year; the scheme would enable them to take charge of having their grass cut this year, with County underwriting the costs, and being repaid in the following financial year.
We have not yet replied to this letter, as, in the meantime we have been working with Skipton Town Council to see if we could, jointly, arrange to continue to have our amenity cuts performed by (Highways) contractors at the same time as they come to carry out the statutory cuts.  We have now heard that this is not possible, for reasons that are not entirely clear.  
It is clear, however, that the amenity grass-cutting service has to be carried out, if at all, on a piecemeal basis across the County, with each parish area deciding for itself on its own requirements.

Issues for discussion

1. What exactly are our requirements? I think it is fair to say that village opinion divides on this question.  We have not formally canvassed views, but there have been attendees at our meetings who have indicated that they would like the verges to be cut.  On the other hand, we have had informal comments from residents who might prefer to see the verges, especially the wider stretches approaching the A65, develop more naturally with wildflower growth.  There have also been complaints in the past about the cutting of the verges, in that daffodils and other flowers planted by villagers have been scythed down somewhat indiscriminately.  Probably most people would like to see a tidy village, but there may be other ways of achieving this – see options 1 and 2 below. 

2. Do we want to take on full responsibility for the grass cutting service? If the parish council decides to take on the service, and wants to put the work out to contractors – see options 4 and 5 below - it will not make sense to attempt to separate out the verge areas needing to be cut for safety reasons from those being cut for aesthetic reasons, therefore we will need to pay contractors to cut the entire areas of verge within the village, and apply for reimbursement from County for carrying out the statutory service on their behalf.  It is worth noting that the rate at which the payment is set (10p per sq m) appears to be relatively generous this year, to allow local councils to adjust to the new system.  The rate paid may (probably will) be lower in future years, and will in any event, differ from year to year. 

Of course, if we negotiate a contract ourselves, we will be free to redraw the specifications, if we wish.  This could include the omission of some areas of amenity verge in order to encourage wildflower growth, for example.

3. How would we pay for the service? If we do wish to take the service on, we will need to pay for it this season using funds notionally set aside in the budget (unless we want to participate in the deferred payment scheme).  We budgeted £1000 altogether for maintenance of the common areas, putting in a notional sum for the possibility that we would need to finance the cutting of the verges.  The remainder was earmarked for the cutting of the village green and any tree maintenance required. 
So far, we know that some £350 of the budgeted sum will be needed for the cutting of the village green (now that we have agreed the contract for that service this year – see the Minutes from the March meeting).   The removal of the sycamores at Besom Cottage has been paid for (£160+VAT) in this financial year, although the expenditure was technically incurred last year (and there were surplus funds remaining from last year’s budget to pay for it).  
If we considered that funds were insufficient for the provision of the service, now that we are beginning to have a better idea of the costs involved, we could take up Highways’ offer and pay for this season’s work next year.  This would mean potentially increasing the precept to pay for two years’ grass cutting costs in 2016/17.  This, of course, is an election year for the Council.
In setting the budget, we agreed a separate sum for the one-off expenditure on repair of the telephone kiosk (estimated at £1100+VAT), although it was felt that the eventual bill should be settled using a combination of funds from 2015/16 funding and funds drawn from bank reserves - the exact proportion of each has yet to be agreed.  The use of bank reserves for expenditure on a grass cutting contract would not be advisable, as the expenditure on this service is likely to be ongoing.
In brief, we are now faced with a choice between the following possible courses of action:
Summary of Possible Options

1. Do nothing (verges down Low Lane will probably be cut by most householders anyway).  Allow verges beyond houses up to A65 junctions to grow naturally.  Cost: Nil
2. Actively encourage householders (by leaflet drop and online communications) to maintain verges outside their own properties, and accept that stretches up to A65 will get overgrown. Estimated Cost: c£20 for printing of leaflets
3. Take on responsibility for having the grass cut, and organise it ourselves using the mower and strimmer owned by the Council, and seeking volunteer labour drawn from the village, or employing a local handyman or lengthsman on a casual basis.  Estimated Cost: c£500? (including cost of servicing/repairing the machinery)

4. Take on responsibility for having the grass cut and continue to work with Skipton Town Council, who are negotiating with contractors (including ISS), and as part of this process, are willing to get quotes for us.  The initial quotes will be provided on the basis of the County maps showing the cutting schedule used in previous years, but we could, of course, negotiate direct with the contractor offering the most attractive price and customise the service to our requirements (eg by omitting the verges outside properties down Low Lane where flowers have been planted or by reducing/increasing the number of cuts per year). Cost: actual quotes, if available, to be reported at meeting, but I estimate that it could be in excess of £1000 for 5 cuts in the season.
5. Take on the responsibility, but “go it alone” and search for quotes from contractors ourselves – not really feasible given the likely costs and the timescale we now face, with the grass growing and the first visibility cuts about to take place.
Recommendation 
I would recommend that a decision is taken at this meeting, but if it is felt that further information is required, you may resolve to make an “in principle” decision, and delegate the final sign-off and implementation to me, or to a sub-committee which could be appointed for the purpose.

There will also, potentially, be another opportunity to gauge the views of the community at the Annual Parish Meeting on 21 May.
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